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Introduction

On February 14, 2015, a nuclear pact was signed between Iran and the five permanent members of
the UN Security Council (United States, United Kingdom, France, Russia and China) plus Germany. In
2018, Donald Trump decided to unilaterally exit the pact, thus violating it and creating a tense
international situation.

The Nuclear Program: Background (beginning – 2008)

Iran's so-called nuclear program began in the 1950s, under Shah Mohammad Reza Pahlevi and with
the help of the United States of America. This Nuclear Program is an Iranian effort that pursues at all
times the development of nuclear technology, for peaceful purposes only, as stated several times by
Iranian high-ranking officials. In 1979, after the Iranian Revolution, the program had to be stopped.
However, it was resumed shortly thereafter with the difference that this time it did not have as much
assistance from Western countries.
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To understand in depth what Iran is proposing, we must understand that Iran's current nuclear
program consists of the following: several research sites, a uranium mine, a nuclear reactor, and
some uranium processing facilities including an enrichment plant. As we have mentioned above, the
Iranian government assures that the sole objective of the program is to develop the capacity to
generate nuclear energy for peaceful purposes, but the suspicions of the IAEA (International Atomic
Energy Agency) and the Western powers that what it is really pursuing is to equip itself with nuclear
weaponry have provoked the so-called Iranian nuclear conflict. In 2015, the Joint Comprehensive Plan
of Action was signed with the P5+1 (the five permanent members of the United Nations Security
Council - China, France, Russia, the United Kingdom, the United States - plus Germany) and the
European Union.

Under the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action, Iran agreed to eliminate its stockpile of
medium-enriched uranium, decrease its stockpile of low-enriched uranium by 98% and reduce its gas
centrifuges by two-thirds over thirteen years, as well as many other promises in terms of reducing its
seek of nuclear energy. To monitor and verify Iran's compliance with the agreement, the International
Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA) would have regular access to all Iranian nuclear facilities.

The agreement provided that, in return for its commitments, Iran would be relieved of the economic
sanctions imposed on it by the United States, the European Union and the United Nations Security
Council. Nevertheless, after having diplomatic relations for several decades, in May 2018 Donald
Trump announced that the US was unilaterally abandoning the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action
treaty, even though the other signatories (France, Germany, United Kingdom, Russia, China) had said
they would remain in the treaty and acted as stabilizers in the face of threats from Israel and Saudi
Arabia. However, Donald Trump decided to reinstate the sanctions against Iran which is a package
that extraordinarily penalizes transactions with Tehran. Faced with this, Iran responded in 2019 by
breaching the limits imposed on its atomic program by accumulating more and purer uranium than
agreed.

Ben Rhodes, an American writer and political commentator and one of the people in charge of
drafting the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action, wanted to show his displeasure with the U.S.
government's decision. "After this, who can trust the international agreements that the United States
negotiates?" he said.

The Nuclear Program: Today

At the end of 2020, with the victory of Biden to the US presidency, there were many who thought
that perhaps the 2015 Pact would be resumed, and the US would promise not to sanction Iran.
However, the negotiations are lengthy and as of today, two years later, they have still not been able to
be completed.

Iran's government warned on the 1st of March 2022 that it will not wait "forever" to close the
nuclear deal and urged the United States to make decisions. "A deal is possible if the White House
makes up its mind”. The Iranian Foreign Ministry spokesman, Said Khatibzade, recently stated that,
following the US withdrawal from the Pact in 2018; his country needs assurance that this will not
happen again. He further warned that "We all have a plan B", referring to the possibility of an
agreement being reached.

On the other hand, Khatibzade stated yesterday that the draft to save the 2015 nuclear deal is 98%
ready but stressed that three issues remain to be resolved. Those points are "the lifting of sanctions,
guarantees of commitments by the United States and accusations against its ‘peaceful nuclear
program’”. The diplomat blamed Washington for those issues not being resolved. At the end of
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February, Iranian authorities indicated on several occasions that the agreement to save the 2015
nuclear pact is "closer than ever".

However, the Russian invasion of Ukraine last February has also been a new obstacle in these
negotiations, which have been put on hold due to "external factors" as stated by the Head of
European Diplomacy Josep Borrell. Therefore, it seemed that we would have to wait until the war in
Ukraine caused by the Russian invasion is over and the international powers can focus on other issues
such as the Iranian nuclear issue in order to see how the negotiations evolve. Nevertheless, in a
recent interview on the 23rd of March 2022, the US State Department made it clear that they have
many options regarding the nuclear issues on Iran and they also have a Plan B. "In fact, we are
preparing equally for scenarios with and without a mutual return to full implementation of the
JCPOA," said State Department spokesman Ned Price, referring to the formal name of the 2015 deal,
the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action. Price's words are in drastic contrast to those he himself
uttered only a week earlier, when he assured that the two countries were very close to a possible
agreement. Therefore, we understand this issue is in constant change and therefore the future
around this issue is uncertain.

Conclusion

After all of the above, it can be concluded that, although it seemed highly probable that once the war
in Ukraine is over, the 2015 Pact could be resumed with the necessary modifications; recent
allegations have shifted the course of negotiations and the future regarding this pact is highly
uncertain.
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